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      The Regular Meeting of the Brasher Town Board was held on December 15, 2021 at the Municipal Building in Brasher Falls, NY with Supervisor M. Peets presiding.

PRESENT:
Mark Peets, Supervisor


Christopher Rose, Councilman


Gerald St. Hilaire, Councilman


Derek Bellinger, Councilman

Sue Ann Hourihan, Absent
RECORDING SECRETARY:
Bethany St. Hilaire, Town Clerk

ALSO:
Larry Hewlett, Florence Patterson, Bob Forbes, Terri Rios-Passon, Ron Miller, Larry Hewlett, Glen Perry, Rhonda Shorette-Peets, Erik Backus, Bill Olsen, and Karen Bage.
CALL TO ORDER /APPROVAL OF MINUTES – Supervisor Peets called the meeting to order at 4:07 p.m.  A motion was made by C. Rose, seconded D. Bellinger to accept the minutes of the November 10, 2021 & the Special meeting November 17, 2021 meetings as presented.  All in favor, motion carried.
COMPLETE STREETS PRESENTATION- Erik Backus and Bill Olson are here from Clarkson University to present on the idea of Complete Streets.  Planning board and Chair Julia Rose have been researching this and has asked us to consider this proposition and what is expected from the Town. Erik Backus introduced himself, he notes that he works in the civil engineering department at Clarkson University.  He reports that they have been privileged to work with Karen Bage from the Health initiative who is also involved with our projects. He has a computer presentation he would like to talk through as follows. First, what is complete streets and Vision zero?  The idea is to look at streets that are for everybody. We would look into areas of our north country that are very automobile centric & as a consequence from Amish buggies, bicyclists, to pedestrians there are many accidents. If a student or person would like to walk it can be very difficult for them.  Complete streets say hey everyone pays for the roads they should be able to navigate safely. Part of this is driven by choices, people want choices and improved opportunity.  During this time of COVID people have learned that they do like to walk and don’t mind as long as they have able areas.  People want it to be accessible for all, want their Town to look beautiful so we want to develop this program in Brasher as they have in other NYS Towns and across the country. We would like Towns to look at where they want to spend their tax dollars, to entice people to get out of their cars and spend money in your businesses.  As you know it won’t happen over night but the process will begin with a policy to state you are willing to move forward with the process, second is the planning and last the implementation. We don’t want to make it a one size fits all, there will be challenges but we want all different people to be involved.  We would like to see these rural roads have a trail, places where people feel safe and aspects that help slow down traffic for safety and to bring the town to life again.  We want to have input and come up with many different solutions.  The big national model doesn’t work for the North Country but we have taken different aspects that are very good that do fit to our needs here. 

Now Vision zero started over in Europe and we have adapted some of the ideas within complete streets. The basic idea of it is that No person dies or is injured from collision, zero collisions with humans. They are now spot mapping where accidents occur in NYS, to help the police see where the largest issues are, he showed us the mapping from NYC.  Erik did provide a hand out how complete streets and vision zero are connected now. It takes complete streets to another level.  Erik then wanted to talk about what they have done to some other north country towns and how they might be able to help us here in Brasher Falls. They did some work with Ogdensburg; they were trying to figure out other pedestrian pathways.  Bill Olson will talk a little about GIS which is the program they are using to help track some data. 
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 Bill explains that GIS or Geographic info system is what he specializes in at Clarkson. It is a tool that organizes data to access it more easily. They store info on utilities, sidewalks, roadways, demographic data, soils, & building which is a good platform to organize and share this info. We can overlay all the areas to come up with smart maintenance plan when things need repair or upgrades to improve the infrastructure.  
Jerry St. Hilaire arrived @ 4:17 pm.  

This GIS also can assist with, for example, say there is a water main project that will happen on this street, we take a look at GIS and notice that while we are in doing this repair we can also upgrade or replace the sidewalk area.  Erik notes to save money in the long run by doing all the work in one project. 

They showed another issue in Massena where one neighborhood, near school, was lacking appropriate sidewalks for the kids to get school safely.  We have done many other projects with other Towns throughout the north country these are just a few examples of items we have already begun. So, let’s get to the Town of Brasher. Julia Rose, from your planning board, contacted us after having her dog hit by a car while they were walking. She asked if this program was still accepting other Towns in their study and we told her we sure are.  Currently she notes you do not have a policy in place so that is where we would need to begin. Then we could get some groups together including planning and zoning boards, community members and yourselves to discuss where you think your problems are and what direction you would like to see Brasher go in. 
Our program has students from local universities that can do internship work in the summer and the semesters with us guiding them to help these Towns.  We could begin with safe routes to school for all, then we already know that you have other walking areas that will be coming but we also know you have a railroad system that may also be looked at for further pathways. He notes that some of their students designed the base of the air plane over here so we do truly look forward to working with this Town again.  He asked if there were any questions.  Bethany asked; a lot of children walk 11C to get to school will we have to get the county involved as it is their road?  Erik noted we will, Don Chambers has been involved with other projects we have worked on.  The county doesn’t like to spend a lot of money on things like this, the government is what it is, but they are willing to work with us. That is why you have to come up with what you want. Karen spoke at this time noting that the NYS DOT has had an infrastructure bill pass so there will be money to improve these types of things. So having a plan ready, especially in the next year should get you some good money. Bethany also asked if initially it cost the Town anything?  Karen answered that the health initiative does have some grant money left and were just awarded a new 5-year grant so there will be no cost to you. Really just a commitment through a resolution that you will provide people, volunteers, etc. to continue the work on this. M. Peets felt that this sounds like a great thing, so we will talk about this and if it is a go we will try to finalizes a resolution for you next meeting.  Mark felt that there would be several people who would like to be involved.  Erik noted we are hiring 4 students this week and they will begin in January so you just need to let Karen know when you are ready to begin.  Then once you have the resolution of commitment we would then begin work on your policy, follow up meetings and develop the plan.  Bill did note that if we had any students that we knew of that go to local universities to have them apply and help out. 
C. Rose asked in areas that are tough to build existing side walks it looked like just some paint of a well noted path would help.  Erik did say yes that also is very inexpensive way to help out. Just making a lane for walkers or bikes on a wider shoulder and makes the car have to slow down as the lane is narrower. Florence Patterson asked what could help with the Amish traffic. Erik noted that Potsdam actually addressed this issue by providing a plain white reflective tape to them to put on their wheels that make them more visible to cars coming upon them. No more questions were posed at this time.  Erik thanked everyone for listening and looked forward to hearing from us.  M. Peets also thanked them for the information/presentation and told them he would be in touch to let them know one way or another. 
Erik, Bill and Karen left the meeting at 4:37 pm. 
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PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR- 
Florence Patterson of 600 Smith Road states she is wondering if the Town of Brasher has a contingency plan when we have no power in the Town.  During the wind storm she notes she lost power and had to stay in a hotel.  She knows there are so many elderly people in this town and do they know what to do to get help?  She wondered if the fire departments have a plan?  Florence states she is lucky to be able to get to a hotel but she knows others can’t.  What could we do to address any emergency needs people may have? M. Peets notes we do have plans in place when there are emergencies.  The problem is we have to declare an emergency and unfortunately the wind storm/power outages weren’t enough to do that. He notes we have facilities now have a generator in case we need to house some people in need.  Mark did recommend to her that she get a back up generator if able and if it gets to the point where she needs more help, she needs to call 911.  Florence asked do we know how many elderly people live alone in Brasher?  Mark notes he would have to call office of the aging to see if they had a listing but he knows several personally. Florence notes her landline phone doesn’t work and her cell phone battery had died so she waited a bit to be sure it was safe to leave her home and head to the hotel.  She is pleased that we have a plan in place just needed to know who to call.  Mark repeated that she should call 911 if it gets to the point where she doesn’t have other options and they will direct her to appropriate plan. He will have Bethany put a list on our website where to all and what to do incase of emergency. Florence also asked Mark for information as she knows he lives off grid. He notes he will get it to her, doesn’t take up a lot of space, takes some getting used to but works for his family. Mark also made a note of thanks to National Grid as they were prepared with the wind warnings and restored power as fast as able.  
Ronnie Miller left meeting @ 4:44pm.

INDIVIDUAL REPORTS
Highway Superintendent- L. Hewlett had submitted his written report for December 2021 which is attached to the original of these minutes. 

Larry also wanted to explain that he did find a place to get sand, he will have the engineer stop by to take a look. D. Bellinger asked what happened with the other place you were looking at for sand in Helena?  Larry notes that it wasn’t viable. DEC walked through with him and it was not usable.  This new place had been cleared off and he was able to buy some sand already at .50 per yard.   As far as sewer plants goes, they have been cleaning out sludge in the diffusers but if we don’t get a machine to break the solids down, we will have to continue to clean sludge each year.  
The water still needs a ground connector on the flow meter but otherwise the upgrade is done.  Covid slowed everything down as we had to wait for parts etc.  The smell isn’t as bad and the black particles seemed to be cleared.  Our biggest critic hasn’t complained lately so we shall see.  The Black particles we will know more once it sits a bit. 

We have used 200 ton of salt already as the ice has been the weather we have been getting vs. snow. 
Assessor – L. Shorette submitted a written report for December 2021 which is attached to the original of these minutes. Leon was not able to attend meeting therefore M. Peets read through his report. C. Rose asked what it meant by nomination for voting?  M. Peets states that they have to elect officers for their county assessor board. 
Code Enforcement Officer – R. Forbes submitted a written report for 12/15/21 which is attached to the original of these minutes. He states this is the 2nd busiest year for permits since he started this job.  He also notes he is still dealing with the garbage issue and debris in Brasher center. They tell him it will be cleaned and he returns with no progress made.  He is asking where to go from here to get Town in there to clean it up as it has become a hazard with rats and reports of needles. M. Peets told him as long as there has been a complaint, you have notified them and given them what they need to do and they haven’t complied then we go in, clean and put charges on their tax bill.
A motion was made by C. Rose, seconded by D. Bellinger to have town go in and clean up this property and bill them.  All in favor, motion carried. Mr. Forbes will inform the property owner that we will be in there soon to clean. 
Mr. Forbes also notes that his training is online again this year so he will not have to travel to Lake Placid to complete this. 
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Town Clerk’s Report – Bethany St. Hilaire submitted report for December 2021, copy attached to the original of these minutes.   No one posed questions for her. 
Economic Development – M. Peets notes we continue to work on the Solar project.  Chris from Nextera states there are a few more things to get article 10 signed as they have identified some Wet lands on the property they are looking to use.  They will take care of that and continue to move forward. 
NEW BUSINESS- 

RESOLUTION NO. 26-2021- THE TOWN OF BRASHER BOARD CALLS UPON 

GOVERNOR KATHERINE HOCHUL TO REMEMBER HOW THE PEOPLE OF OGDENSBURG AND ST. LAWRENCE COUNTY HELPED NEW YORK STATE 

AND TO RECONSIDER THE DECISION TO CLOSE 

OGDENSBURG CORRECTIONAL FACILITY 

By Mr. Reagen, District 1

Co-Sponsored by Mr. Forsythe, District 2; Mr. Lightfoot, District 3; Mr. Sheridan, District 4; Mr. Denesha, District 6; Mr. Perkins, District 7; Mr. Acres, District 8; Mr. Burke, District 12; Mr. Arquiett, District 13; and Ms. Curran, District 15
WHEREAS, in the late 1980s, New York State faced a major crisis with severe prison overcrowding across New York State, and

WHEREAS, State officials faced major opposition from residents of New York City and Long Island who protested plans to locate prisons in their regions of the State, and

WHEREAS, at a time when most communities flatly refused to accept a prison in their midst, the residents of the City of Ogdensburg offered to assist the State of New York in their time of need and accepted a prison on the grounds of the St. Lawrence Psychiatric Center which became Ogdensburg Correctional Facility, and

WHEREAS, for almost forty (40) years, New York has seen the wisdom of that decision by enjoying the benefits of a well-run facility where employees and inmates are safer than those in downstate facilities, and

WHEREAS, in the summer of 2010, former New York State Governor Andrew Cuomo personally told the citizens of Ogdensburg and St. Lawrence County, while he was marching in the Seaway Festival Parade, that he felt the State of New York owed a debt of gratitude to the citizens of the Maple City for accepting a prison at a time when other communities across the State were protesting and objecting to the location of prisons in New York City, Long Island, and elsewhere, and

WHEREAS, then Candidate Cuomo promised that if he were elected governor, he would keep Ogdensburg Correctional Facility open because the community had set an example for other communities across the State of New York by working hand in hand with the Department of Corrections to provide a safe place where inmates could be treated with dignity and respect while they serve their sentences, and

WHEREAS, the citizens of Ogdensburg once again helped the State of New York in the late 1980s when New York City faced a severe jail crisis and Ogdensburg agreed to accept the construction of Riverview Correctional Facility at a time when the citizens of the largest city in the State were again refusing to allow the construction of a new jail to house their own citizens who were facing dangerous conditions in the overcrowded and dangerous jail system in the New York Metropolitan area, and

WHEREAS, the citizens of Gouverneur agreed in 1990 to accept a medium security prison, and later agreed to help the State of New York provide facilities for some of its most troubled inmates by agreeing to accept the construction of a Secure Housing Unit, within the facility, to provide a safe place where people could serve their sentences, and

WHEREAS, the prisons in Northern New York have demonstrated they are less costly to operate than downstate prisons, result in fewer injuries to staff and inmates, are more efficient 

in terms of operations and a cost-effective way to provide this important service to the people of the State of New York, 
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NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Brasher Board calls upon Governor Katherine Hochul to remember how the people of Ogdensburg and St. Lawrence County helped New York State and to reconsider the decision to close Ogdensburg Correctional Facility, and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that certified copies of this resolution be forwarded to Governor Katherine Hochul, Senator Joseph Griffo, Senator Patricia Ritchie, Senator Dan Stec, Assemblyman Ken Blankenbush, Assemblyman Billy Jones, Assemblyman Robert Smullen, Assemblyman Mark Walczyk, and the leaders of the New York State Senate and Assembly.

This resolution was moved by Councilman Gerald St. Hilaire, seconded by Councilman Derek Bellinger, to support the Ogdensburg prison.  All in favor, motion carried. 

Bethany will send letters on to the noted above.
RESOLUTION 27-2021- Budget Amendment in the 2021 Town of Brasher budget


Whereas, the Town of Brasher needs to amend budget to pay bills from fiscal year 2021 in fiscal year 2021 to cover necessary appropriations through December 15, 2021 due to unforeseen expenditures.


Now, Therefore, Be It Resolved that the Brasher Town Board hereby authorizes budget line-item transfers in the amounts listed below for the fiscal year 2021.  The following appropriations need to be increased by the following amounts from excess revenues and or unexpended fund balances to cover associated expenses:

	Amount $:
	Transfer From:
	Transfer To:

	
	
	

	$200.00
	CM 6989.4 Eco development
	CM 9030.8 Social Sec

	$10.00
	A 1220.4 Supervisor CE
	A1410.2 TC CE


 This resolution was moved by Councilman C. Rose, seconded by Councilman G. St. Hilaire to approve the above budget amendment. All in favor, motion carried. 

ASSOCIATION OF TOWNS ANNUAL MEETING
Anyone who would like to attend the annual meeting in NYC should let Bethany know ASAP. 

OUTDOOR LIGHTING REGULATION 
The planning board is working on it, they have made a draft for us to review. Parking lots, canopy and roof overhang, outdoor signs, up lighting and security cameras with lights, were discussed and blinking, flashing, strobe or search lights are prohibited if can be construed as traffic control device.  Mark Peets states to please take a look at the changes and we will meet soon to discuss along with the noise ordinance in the new year. Jerry St. Hilaire asked about Christmas lights, D. Bellinger said they are under the exemption.

MEYERS ROAD SALE – BID OPENING

Legal notice read aloud about Meyers Rd. for sale. M. Peets said there were no phone calls and only one bid was dropped off at Town Hall. Terri Rios-Passon asked where the road is and Larry Hewlett noted it crosses CR 55 and CR 53, a dirt road. The bid was made by Charles and Jackie Collins for $2,400.00, the bid is for 2 acres of vacant land. 
A motion was made by G. St. Hilaire, seconded by D. Bellinger to accept the bid as noted. All in favor, motion carried. Bethany will send info and have lawyer draw up paperwork. 
CORNERSTONE MAINTENANCE AGREEMENT for 2022-
1 year equipment/maintenance bid was sent by email to Mark Peets for 2022.  He notes it is very difficult to get anyone to come on demand when you have trouble with heating or AC units so good to have maintenance plan in place. C. Rose asked how many times do they come per year?  M. Peets states we have only needed them in spring to check AC and fall to check furnace so we have been lucky so far. 
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Mark also mentioned he will check into what can be done to change over to natural gas.  The units we have are getting older and they are finding it difficult to find the parts to replace as needed. Glen Perry mentioned they are offering him money to change over to natural gas, so he would mention that when we call to look into it. 
A motion was made by D. Bellinger, seconded by G. St. Hilaire to accept the one-year maintenance agreement with Cornerstone as proposed. All in favor, motion carried.

Glen Perry left at 5:11 pm

WILLIAMSON LAW ANNUAL SUPPORT/SOFTWARE CONTRACT-
M. Peets explains that this is the software that Angie uses as the book keeper.  It is a good program and she uses the support and has a good relationship with them.  Nothing has changed except it does cost a bit more than last year. 
Motion to renew made by C. Rose and seconded by G. St. Hilaire all in favor, motion carried.
TRI-TOWN CONCESSION STAND ARPA

The minor hockey concession lost a lot of money during the year 2020-2021. Losing out on high school games and minor hockey games during fall of 2020 and spring of 2021 when they were not allowed to open for business. They lost approximately $9,413.45 in revenue. The money that is made keeps these programs running. Open for discussion: C. Rose said no deadline is near for us to distribute all the ARPA money this year and minor hockey does not have a deadline of bill to pay at the moment so could we ask for more information and see if they plan to talk to other Towns?  Stockholm and Lawrence both received more ARPA than we did and they may be able to help sooner. C. Rose would like to know why they need the money they lost maybe if they would just add a bit more explanation or detailed ideas of where exactly the money will go. If we start to hand out money to anyone who just submits a small paragraph, we will be out of money quickly. M. Peets noted there is $18,000 left of $120,000 for the year and next year we will get another $120,000. G. St. Hilaire said it wouldn’t hurt them to ask Stockholm as well. D. Bellinger stated that they have more left than we do at the moment.
A motion was made by G. St. Hilaire, seconded by D. Bellinger to table this until more information is obtained. All in favor, motion carried. 
APPROVAL OF CURRENT BILLS

The Town Board auditing committee had audited the following bills as presented for payment for December 15, 2021.

  A motion was made by G. St. Hilaire, seconded by M. Peets, to pay all the bills as presented by the Town Clerk and audited by the Town Board Auditing Committee.  
All in favor, motion carried.
ADJOURNMENT AND NEXT MEETING

      Supervisor Peets adjourned the meeting at 5:21 p.m. with a motion that was made by D. Bellinger, seconded by G. St. Hilaire.  All in favor, motion carried. 

There will be a public hearing Monday December 20th regarding Cannabis Opt out law, 4:30 PM

The next regular meeting, which will be organizational meeting, of the Brasher Town Board will be held at the Municipal Building in Brasher Falls, NY at 4:30 p.m. on January 5, 2021.
Respectfully submitted,
Bethany St. Hilaire
Town Clerk
